
 
Northdown Surgery 

 Patient Participation Group 
 

Meeting Minutes for 10 January 2018 

 

ATTENDEES:  
PPG Committee: Jan Dell (Chairman, patient), Neil Heslop (Secretary, patient) 
Practice Staff: Wendy Blake (Practice Manager), Toni Miles (IT Admin 
Patients: CK, AB, DiW, DJ, EC, EL (Ladies) 
     AJ, DeW, FC, DD (Gentlemen) 
Guest:    OK (Local Pharmacist) 
 
Apologies: DD, SM, ED (Patients) 
 

Agenda Item: Discussion Item: Action 
Required: 

Welcome The Meeting was opened by Jan D (Chairman) who 
welcomed everybody to the meeting. 
 
Introductions of the Committee and Practice Staff 
present took place and NH introduced Ola K a 
pharmacist at one of the local pharmacies. Although 
not living in our catchment area, OK had expressed 
an interest in attending one of our meetings and NH 
is hoping that she will return in July and give us a 
talk on ña day in the life of a pharmacy- from the 
other side of the counterò.  
 
Apologies were received from three lady members 
 

 

Minutes of 11 
October 2017 
 
 
 

Printed copies of the minutes from the meeting of 11 
October 2017 were distributed; there were no 
matters arising and the minutes were accepted by 
AB and seconded by DeW. 

 

 

Chairmanôs 
Report 
 
 
 
 

Neilôs 
update on 
December 
2017 
CCG/HRG 
Meeting 

Jan delivered her report, which is attached to these 
minutes. Jan was unable to attend the previous 
Thanet Clinical Commissioning Group, Health 
Reference Group (HRG) Meeting of 6 December 
2017 and asked Neil to update the PPG Meeting 
from his notes. 

¶ On 1 December, Integrated Care 24 (known 
as IC24) took over the east Kent ñ111ò and 
Out of Hours services from Primecare, who 
had been rated ñinadequateò by the CQC and 
asked to be released from their contract after 
their first year. IC24 have been rated ñgoodò. 

 



Agenda Item: Discussion Item: Action 
Required: 

¶ IC24 operates the 111 call centre in Ashford 
and also provides 111 services for north and 
south Essex, Calls to 111 will route to 
Ashford but if the centre is busy the calls will 
ñoverflowò to another centre and vice versa. 

¶ The Out of Hours service is supported from 
five bases in east Kent ï Ashford, 
Canterbury, Dover, Folkestone and Margate 
and there are five cars available too. 

¶ IC24 will return to the HRG meeting in 6 
monthsô time to give us a progress update. 

 

¶ The NHS Thanet GP Patient Support Survey 
(GPSS) was presented in full at the HRG 
Meeting (54 slide), Neil gave a precis of this 
later in this eveningôs PPG Meeting. 

¶ Patientsô overall satisfaction with their GP in 
Thanet is 82% - the national average is 75% 

 

¶ A press release outlining the next steps for 
east Kent Hospital Services was distributed at 
the HRG meeting and Neil read out extracts 
to the PPG participants, including an update 
dated 7 December 2017 that he had found on 
the web   

 

¶ PPG Initiatives, at each HRG meeting there is 
a round the table section where any 
participant can share news and views with 
the other reps.  

¶ Mocketts Wood is making a recruitment drive 
for new members to its PPG, hoping to attract 
younger members to their meetings. Neil 
commented that Northdown PPG whilst 
having nearly 900 members, it is older 
generations who attend our meetings. (Toni 
made an observation at this point and did say 
that we have a lot of younger members, but 
they are probably still at work). This seemed 
to be a common theme at all PPGs and it 
doesnôt seem to matter if the PPG meetings 
are held in the evening like Northdownôs or on 
Wednesday mornings, like Bethesdaôs.  

¶ The Grange runs a drop-in centre with tea 
and cakes, to encourage patients to meet 
each other informally at the surgery. The 
Grange is in the process of replacing its 

http://kentandmedway.nhs.uk/where-you-live/plans-east-kent/ekjcccg/
http://kentandmedway.nhs.uk/where-you-live/plans-east-kent/ekjcccg/


Agenda Item: Discussion Item: Action 
Required: 

telephone system. 

¶ The rep from Westgate PPG told us that 
since September 2017, patients must tell the 
receptionist the reason for wanting to see a 
clinician before being given an appointment; 
ñPersonalò is not an acceptable reason. This 
item provoked much discussion at Westgate 
PPG and it transpired that this is a GP-led 
initiative. This seems to be a variation on the 
triage system used at Northdown and 
elsewhere.  

¶ Westgate are also looking to replace their 
telephone system and following the HRG 
meeting with great input from Toni Miles, Neil 
passed details of our phone system to the 
Westgate rep. 

¶ Minster PPG proudly told the meeting of their 
fundraising from a Christmas Bazaar and 
Raffle which raised £2000, enabling them to 
buy a PC-based ECG Machine for the 
surgery. Apparently, Minster is the only GP 
Practice in the south east of England to have 
such a device. 

 

¶ There is always a call for ñTopics for Future 
Meetingsò and one planned for February is a 
discussion on Primary Care Mental Health 
provision. 

¶ The Bethesda rep asked that we receive an 
update on the Esther programme and an 
update on information that we all supplied in 
the summer of 2017 about the number of 
missed appointments (DNAs - Did Not 
Attend) and if any progress had been made 
on a consolidated way forwards for all 
Practices to follow. 

 

Practice 
Managerôs 
Report 

Wendy presented her report, which is attached to 
these minutes. 
There have been several changes of staff, both in 
the reception and GP areas; we are still having no 
success in employing new GPs ï this is not confined 
to Northdown but is a common factor across Thanet; 
Bethesda is also short and both surgeries are 
working to recruit a GP to work across both sites 
and possibly work at the Limes too. 
 
Since the last meeting, our fund raising of just under 

 



Agenda Item: Discussion Item: Action 
Required: 

£100 has allowed £53.60 from the raffle to be 
donated to Wear-It-Pink Breast Cancer and £45 
raised by Christmas Card sales and staff paying to 
wear Christmas jumpers for the day was donated to 
the St Pauls Church Christmas Food Bank. 
 
U-Postôs postal contract has been cancelled and the 
surgery is now using Royal Mail. 
 
Wendy gave an update on the possible merger with 
Bethesda which would go ahead subject to the 
provision that our current building lease is taken 
over by Thanet CCG. Wendy stressed that contrary 
to some unofficial reports, that this is not a takeover; 
we will be merging and working as one practice, 
there will be no redundancies everyone will be 
keeping their job.  We will become one practice with 
more choice of GPs to see. 

As mentioned in Janôs Report, Bethesda held an 
open session today to show interested patients and 
residents their plans for building expansion. 
Separately, both Wendy and Neil attended the 
session and Wendy displayed a copy of the plans 
for the almost doubling in size of Bethesda. The 
building will have two floors and include facilities 
such as a gym, café and frailty hub. There will be 
ultrasound scanning and specialist clinics but no X 
Ray service. Bethesda is hoping to buy the adjacent 
old coach park from Thanet Council, to provide 
additional parking. The building expansion is 
expected to be completed by January 2020 

 

East Kent 
proposals for 
east Kent 
Hospital 
Services 

Neil had briefly touched on this agenda item earlier 
in the meeting, following Janôs Chairmanôs Report, 
but he gave more detail here  
 

¶ Broadly, the Commissioners proposed two 
potential options (The Medium List) for 
urgent, emergency and acute medical care ï  
1. With an estimated £160m NHS 

investment to enable expanded A&E 
services at William Harvey Hospital, 
QEQM Hospital and an investment in 
beds and services at Kent and Canterbury 
Hospital 

2. With an estimated £250m NHS 

 



Agenda Item: Discussion Item: Action 
Required: 

investment to enable the fitting out of a 
new build and refurbishment of some 
buildings at K&C Hospital to provide a 
single 24/7 A&E service and specialist 
services such as trauma, vascular and 
specialist heart services for the whole of 
east Kent; and William Harvey and QEQM 
would have 24/7 GP-led Urgent Treatment 
Centres. 

¶ The second option has been included 
because a private developer has offered to 
donate land to the NHS and to build the shell 
of a new hospital as part of a development of 
2000 new homes, subject to planning 
permission. 

¶ The Medium List will be reduced to a Short 
List by 3 Accountable Officers (2 x GPs and a 
Lay Member of the CCG) plus the 
Commissioners. 

¶ One hot item is the travel cost and length of 
time that it takes for ambulances, patients 
and visitors to travel from Thanet to Ashford, 
the HRG participants urged Clive Hart the 
Lay Member of the CCG to continue to push 
this issue on every possible occasion; Clive 
said he has already raised this and is fighting 
hard to keep the services in Thanet. 

¶ PR asked how much weight the PPG reps 
who attend the HRG meetings really have? 
Neil replied that he believes that the 
representatives from the 12 of 14 Practices in 
Thanet that send reps to the HRG, are 
listened to and that Clive Hart does put our 
concerns and comments forward to the CCG 
Commissioners.  

o After the PPG Meeting ended, Neil 
found a letter in the Thanet Extra 
newspaper published on 10 January 
2018, from Clive Hart that seems to 
support this view. 

¶ EL raised concerns about the realities of a 
new build hospital ï its location, access to it, 
and disruption caused to the residents of the 
proposed 2000 new homes  

 
The Short List of options, will be available for public 
consultation in the Spring of 2018 
 



Agenda Item: Discussion Item: Action 
Required: 

The press release and later announcements can be 
found on the Kent and Medway NHS website ï this 
link is now included in the ñUseful Web Sie 
Addressesò list which is appended at the end of 
these minutes. 

GP Patient 
Survey  

The meeting moved to the small meeting room, for a 
PowerPoint presentation. Neil had pruned down the 
original 54 slides that make up the GP Patient 
Survey (GPPS), to 14 and presented the findings to 
the PPG participants.  

¶ The postal survey was carried out by Ipsos 
Mori for NHS England, covering the period 
January to March 2017 and published in July 
2017. 

¶ Thanet NHS sent out 3790 questionnaires 
and 1674 were completed and returned ï 
44% of the total. 

¶ Northdown Surgery had 308 sent out, 108 
returned completed, 35% of the total or about 
1% of our total number of patients. 

¶ The survey asked questions such as  
o What is your overall experience of your 

surgery? ï 68% rate Northdown as 
good. 

o How easy is it to get through by 
phone? ï only 12% thought it easy, 
but, our telephone system has been 
replaced since the survey so hopefully 
next year we will see a higher positive 
result. 

o How helpful are your receptionists? ï 
78% found them helpful. 

o Was your appointment at a time 
convenient to you? ï 86% said yes. 

o How long did you have to wait once 
you got to the surgery? 67% said that 
waiting time was good and we were 
placed at number 11 out of 15 
surgeries (at the time of the survey) in 
Thanet. 

o Do you have confidence and trust in 
Your GP? ï 94% said yes and 97% 
said they have trust in our nurses. 

¶ Overall, I think we did pretty well, particularly 
when you consider the number of patients 
registered at Northdown. 

¶ The NHS England overall response to the 
survey was 37.5% based upon 808,332 

 

https://kentandmedway.nhs.uk/where-you-live/plans-east-kent/ekjcccg/


Agenda Item: Discussion Item: Action 
Required: 

completed surveys from the 2.45million 
distributed. 

 
This is a link to the results for Northdown Surgery. 
 
Even adding copies of the reduced deck of 14 slides 
to these minutes will produce a sizeable document 
to read, this link will take you to the Thanet CCG 
website where all slides can be downloaded to your 
computer. If anyone would like a PDF copy of the 
slides, please send an email request to 
secretarynorthdownppg@outlook.com .  

AOB Jan invited each of the meeting participants to take 
away a ñTopic For Discussionò form, which is 
appended to these minutes; you can also find the 
form on the Northdown Surgery website, Patient 
Group Section, then, click on the ñNext Meeting 
Dateò tab.  
The Committee decided to introduce this option 
which will allow AOB questions to be submitted 
ahead of the PPG Meeting, so that if someone has a 
question that needs research to be carried out, then 
submitting it some days in advance will give the 
Committee a chance to respond more fully. 
Similarly, if a member is unable to attend a meeting 
and wants to ask a question, submitting it in writing 
on the form is one way to achieve this.  
 
Toni advised the meeting that a new Minor Injury 
Unit is now open at Herne Bay Queen Victoria 
Hospital, being closer than the other similar unit at 
Whitstable and could be a possible alternative 
option to waiting at A&E in QEQM Hospital. 
 
Note the change to the next meeting date, 18 April, 
not 10 April as previously planned. 
 
There being no other points arising, the meeting 
closed at 1947hrs. 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
ALL 
 

Next Meeting The next PPG meeting will be held at the Surgery 
on Wednesday 18 April 2018 at 6:30pm ï this is 
one week later than normal.  
 

 

Future Meeting 
Dates 

The subsequent scheduled meetings are on: 
Wednesday 11 July 2018 ï AGM 
Wednesday 10 October 2018 

 

https://gp-patient.co.uk/report?practicecode=G82066
https://gp-patient.co.uk/Slidepacks2017#T
mailto:secretarynorthdownppg@outlook.com
http://www.northdownsurgery.org.uk/ppg.aspx
http://www.northdownsurgery.org.uk/ppg.aspx


 
 

                        CHAIRMAN`S REPORT JANUARY 2018 
 
May I start this New Year by wishing everyone a very happy and, of course, healthy 
year!   
 
During this cold spell do make sure you are warm and indoors if necessary or 
wrapped up well to brave the elements outside, and if you are fit well and able to, 
look out for your neighbours that maybe less fortunate in health or mobility than you 
are.  It is a time when nosey neighbours are sometimes more than welcome! 
 
It has been a quiet time for me.  Unfortunately, I was unable to attend the last 
meeting at Thanet district council and Neil kindly deputised for me and I am sure he 
will enlighten you as to the content of the meeting.   
 
I am pleased to say that we are all paid up and are members of NAPP and have the 
certificate at the surgery to prove it! 
 
There has been a meeting at Bethesda today between 2.00 p.m. and 8.00p.m. so 
that residents can see the proposed plans for the new building, to discuss impact to 
surroundings, bus routes etc.  This was an open meeting for local residents to see 
and comment on the proposals and plans.  I am not sure if I will be able to pop in 
and look at the time of writing this report but will certainly do my best and comment 
on it at the meeting tonight. 
 
Jan Dell 
Chair. 
 
 
  



 

Practice Managerôs Report ï  10th January 2018 
 
We continue to monitor and improve processes to ensure that our 
practice runs as smoothly as it can, given the clinician staffing levels we 
currently have.   
 

STAFF 
We have said goodbye to: 
Paul Nolan ï our student nurse has now left for his next rotation 
Dr Stephanie Greenwald has now left us to continue with her rotation. 
Both Rebecca Adams and Rebecca Hodges have decided not to re-join 
us after their maternity breaks. 
Deb Wray has also left the practice. 
 

We have recruited and welcome: 

Dr Kayzia Ballantyne has joined us as an F2 doctor to experience GP 
work on a 3 month rotation. 
 
GP Recruitment 
We have still not been able to employ any GPs, we are at the moment 
working with Bethesda to recruit a GP to work across both sites and also 
maybe The Limes. However, we continue to employ our excellent Locum 
GPs to try to alleviate the shortage. 
 
Practice Nurse 
Clare Heatley is starting her Advanced Nurse Practitioner Course this 
month, it is a 3-year course but at the end of this she will be able to see 
patient for more complex problems and eventually be able to prescribe.  
She is dropping to 4 days a week during this period to help her study but 
her hours will remain the same, so we will have more early and late 
appointments which will hopefully benefit patient better. 
 
New Health Care Assistant 
We have put our first joint advert in for a HCA to share with Bethesda.  
We only need to cover 16 hours and this fitted in with them.  Interviews 
will be held at the end of the month 
 
  



 

APPOINTMENTS 
The Telephone Triage system is still proving the best way to utilise our 
precious appointments. We have recently received new i-pads for the 
PPôs and GPôs to take out on home visits, training will take place at the 
end of the month and then we will look again at how we can get the best 
out of our appointments. 
 
Patient Access System 
4383 patients have registered for this system which enables them to 
book appointments and/or request repeat prescriptions and to view 
results, letters etc.   
 

Appointment availability for next 2 weeks (as of this 
10.1.18 at 0845) 
 
General pre-bookable appointments - there are 7 pre-bookable 
appointments available over the next 2 weeks. 
Online pre-bookable appointments ï there are 6 online pre-bookable 
appointments available  
Blood Tests ï there are plenty of blood test appointments available 
including many online). 
Dressing Appointments ï there are many dressing appointments 
available over the next two weeks. 
 
At 12.15 today there were 2 urgent appointments available for this 
afternoon. 
 
Missed Appointments (DNAôs) 
In December, there were 109 missed appointments out of a possible 
4142 appointments.  The total number of missed appointments in 2017 
was 1357. 
 

OTHER NEWS 
 
Fund Raising 
A total of £53.60 was donated to Wear-it-Pink Breast Cancer from our 
raffle and a£45 was raised by staff paying to wear Christmas jumpers 
and Christmas cards which was donated to the St Pauls Christmas Food 
Bank.   
  



 
U-Post 
We have cancelled our contract with U-Post as some letters were not 
being received by patients.  We are now using Royal Mail again. 
 
Telephone System 
This seems to be working well and patients will also eventually be able 
to tell their position in the queue and give appropriate messages 
depending on the time of year and day.  It will also eventually tell 
patients when there are no appointments left so it then gives them the 
option to hang up it they do not wish to ask anything else.  
 
Bethesda/Northdown Surgery merger 
Bethesda Surgery has submitted plans for an expansion to its existing 
building and Northdown Surgery have been asked to merge with them.  
This we have accepted on the provision that the lease we have on our 
current building here is taken over by the TCCG.   The build is due to 
start about July next year 2018 and will be completed hopefully by the 
end of the year but definitely by March 2020.  We cannot do anything 
further at this point as it is not official.  As soon as it is there will be 
patient consultation period and media coverage.  The new build will give 
us a better opportunity to expand our services and hopefully attract more 
GPôs which we know is what we lack most. 
 
This is not a takeover we will be merging and working as one practice, 
there will be no redundancies everyone will be keeping their job.  We will 
become one practice so you will have more choice of GP but at the 
same time you will still be able to see your registered GP if this is who 
you want to see.  The building will be double the size with some of the 
room being used for Social Prescribing, for example diabetic groups, 
AGE Concern for advice.  Gradually over the next 2 years we will start to 
merge our protocols, procedures, teams and services so once we move 
completely we will have already been working together. 
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Northdown Surgery 
Patient Participation 
Group 
Topic for Discussion: 



 
 
This is a scanned copy of Clive Hartôs letter in Thanet Extra of 10 December 2017 ï I 
couldnôt find an online version of the newspaper from which to take a better image. 
The reference to the Patient Participation Groups begins towards the foot of the 
second column. 
 

 
 
  



 

 
  


